# **Declaration Page**

Name: Jan Mirco Fromm

**Student Degrees:** Bachelor of Science, Majoring in Biomedical Science and Genetics and Molecular Biology.

This thesis is presented for the degree of Bachelor of Science Honours (Biomedical Science), College of Science, Medical, Molecular and Forensic Science, Murdoch University, 2021.

I declare this Scientific Manuscript is my own account of my research and contains as its main content, work which has not been previously submitted for a degree at any tertiary education institution.

Name: Jan Fromm

Signed: .....

Date: (01/11/2021)

Investigating the expression and role of chloride ion channels in diffuse intrinsic pontine

glioma





Jan Fromm

33424718

Jan Fromm<sup>1,2</sup>, Abbie Francis<sup>1,3</sup>, Jeffreena Miranda<sup>1</sup>, Anya Jones<sup>2</sup>, Sarah Etherington<sup>2</sup>, Natalie Callan<sup>2</sup>,

Sara Rezaeiravesh<sup>1</sup>, Zi Ying Ng<sup>1</sup>, Emily Fletcher<sup>1</sup>, Terrance Johns<sup>1,3</sup>

## Author affiliations

<sup>1</sup>Telethon Kids Cancer Centre, Telethon Kids Institute, Northern Entrance, Perth Children's Hospital,

15 Hospital Ave, Nedlands WA 6009.

<sup>2</sup> School of Medical, Molecular and Forensic Science, Murdoch University, 90 South St, Murdoch WA

6150.

<sup>3</sup>Discipline of Paediatrics, Medical School, The University of Western Australia, 35 Stirling Highway,

Crawley WA 6009

D	eclaration Page	1
Т	tle page of Manuscript	2
	Abstract	6
	Introduction	6
	Materials and Methods	8
	Ethics Approval	8
	Antibodies	8
	Cell lines and Culture	8
	Semi-quantitative RT-PCR	9
	Quantitative RT-PCR	9
	Western Blotting1	0
	Immunocytochemistry1	0
	Anti-Proliferation Assay1	1
	Results1	2
	Expression of GABA-A subunits genes in DIPG cell lines qualitatively assessed by semi-	
	quantitative RT-PCR1	2
	Quantitative analysis of GABA-A subunit mRNA expression in DIPG cell lines1	3
	Analysis of GABA-A subunit protein expression in DIPG cell lines1	7
	Targeting GABA-A subunits with drug treatment2	0
	2	1
	2	1

# Table of Contents

	21
	21
	21
	23
Discussion	24
Conclusions	29
Acknowledgments	
Appendix	
Supplementary Information	
References	
Literature Review	
Introduction	
Diffuse Intrinsic Pontine Glioma	
Diagnosis and Classification	
Animal Models	
Treatments for DIPG	40
Current Therapy	40
Radiation Therapy	40
Potential Therapy	41
Targeted Therapies	41
Mutation Specific Therapy	42
DIPG treatment and therapy conclusion	43

Ion Channels in DIPG	44
DIPG cells are derived from glial cells	44
GABA-A receptor and chloride ion channel structure and mechanism	45
Ion channel expression in the healthy brain and DIPG	47
Preliminary Laboratory Analysis on GABA-A subunit expression in DIPG	49
Ion channels in Cancers	50
Conclusion	52
References:	54

## Abstract

Diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma (DIPG) is a highly aggressive type of glial brain tumour found in the pons region of the brainstem. DIPG accounts for about 10% of childhood central nervous system tumours and the prognosis for these children is poor. Resistance to radiation, the only current available therapy for DIPG, is one of the biggest challenges. This resistance could be due to the plasticity of DIPG cells, allowing them to rapidly adapt in response to different conditions. Preliminary RNA sequencing analyses of patient tumours identified the expression of ion channel genes including the GABA family. It is known that ion channels regulate tumour plasticity in other cancers and as such we aimed to investigate and characterise the role of ion channels in DIPG. This study aimed to validate the mRNA and protein expression of the GABA-A receptors associated with ligand-gated chloride channels, in DIPG patient-derived cell lines. The results of the study validated mRNA expression of the GABA-A receptor subunits using semi-quantitative and quantitative RT-PCR. Protein expression of three of the most highly expressed subunits (GABRA2, GABRA4, and GABRA5) was also demonstrated using western blotting and immunocytochemistry. Furthermore, a drug screen and titration showed that some GABA-A receptor modulators significantly inhibited proliferation of DIPG cells. This work confirmed that GABA-A subunits are expressed in DIPG cells and that blocking these ion channels inhibits DIPG cell proliferation. These findings form the foundation for future studies that will investigate GABA-A receptor drugs as potential treatments for DIPG using preclinical models.

# Introduction

Diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma (DIPG) is an aggressive children's brain tumour that accounts for 10% of childhood central nervous system tumours and is diagnosed in children of five to ten years of age (1). DIPG is the most lethal type of paediatric brain cancer with a 5-year survival rate below 2% (1, 2). Surgical Resection of DIPG tumours is not possible, due to their location near the brainstem and so, despite standard radiation treatment, patients have a mean survival of only 12 months upon diagnosis (1,2). This prognosis has not improved in decades and this is could be the result of the cancer's resistance to therapies including radiation, which has long been explored in other cancers

but is a novel concept in DIPG (3). We hypothesise that ion channels drive this resistance due to their role in cellular plasticity of healthy brain cells, and several other types of cancer (4).

Ion channels are proteins that allow ion passage through the cell membrane. Ion channels at rest are tightly closed and impermeable, but they are opened by different changes occurring within and around the membrane (5). Instead of normal cell communication, the channels could facilitate oncogenic signalling and drive proliferation in DIPG cancer cells. Ligand-gated ion channels are neurotransmitter receptors such as GABA-A receptors (5). The GABA-A receptors and chloride ion channels could cause this resistance to therapy due to their ability to influence proliferation (6).

The GABA-A receptor is one of the major inhibitory neurotransmitter receptors in the brain (5, 7). It is comprised of a number of possible subunits including alpha 1 ( $\alpha$ 1) -  $\alpha$ 6 and beta 1 ( $\beta$ 1) –  $\beta$ 3 (7). The genes that encode these subunits are defined as, *GABRA1, GABRA2, GABRA3, GABRA4, GABRA5, GABRA6, GABRB1, GABRB2,* and *GABRB3* (7). To the best of our knowledge, there have been no published reports of identified GABA-A receptor subunits in DIPG cell lines at the time of writing.

The expression of chloride ion channels, particularly the GABA-A subunits in DIPG and their contribution to cancer progression and resistance is currently unknown. However, ion channels are important drug targets in other neurological conditions such as epilepsy (8). There are clinically approved drugs available to target GABA-A subtypes (8). Thus, identifying which GABA-A subtypes are expressed in DIPG could provide novel therapeutic targets that increase specificity and reduce the risk of off target effects, and can be rapidly progressed to clinical trials. We hypothesised that specific GABA-A subunits are functionally expressed in DIPG and act as drivers of cellular plasticity, thus blocking them with drugs will result in decreased DIPG cell proliferation.

Here, we aimed to identify the specific GABA-A subunits that are expressed in patient derived DIPG cell lines using semi-quantitative and quantitative RT-PCR to measure mRNA, and western blotting and immunocytochemistry to analyse protein. ViaLight assays were used to measure the anti-proliferative effects of seven GABA chloride channel-targeting drugs on DIPG cell lines.

# **Materials and Methods**

### Ethics Approval

Ethics for this project was obtained by the Oncogenic Signalling Laboratory at the Telethon Kids Institute through the relevant Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC), the Government of Western Australia Child and Adolescent Health Service HREC. The HREC approval number is 1769EP and expires on the 10/12/2021. These ethics were then reviewed by the Murdoch University HREC and reciprocal approval was obtained.

### Antibodies

The following primary antibodies were all from Alomone Labs: Anti-GABA(A) α2 Receptor Antibody (AGA-002), Anti-GABA(A) α4 Receptor Antibody (AGA-008) and Anti-GABA(A) α5 Receptor Antibody (AGA-025). IRDye 680RD Goat anti-Mouse IgG secondary antibody (LCR-926-68070), IRDye 800CW Goat anti-Rabbit IgG secondary antibody (LCR-926-32211) and were supplied from Millennium Science.

#### Cell lines and Culture

The patient-derived DIPG cell lines DIPG36B, DIPG13, ICR194, DIPG38, ICR169 and the adult highgrade glioma cell line GBM6 were all initially established from surgically resected patient tumours (further detail on cell lines is provided in Supplementary Table 1). Tumour samples were collected after obtaining informed patient consent and with HREC approval from each site. DIPG36B, DIPG38, and DIPG13 were kindly gifted by Professor Michelle Monje from Stanford University (USA) and ICR169 and ICR194 were kindly donated by Professor Chris Jones from the Institute of Cancer Research (UK). Cell cultures were passaged once neurospheres had reached a suitable size or adherent cultures were ~90% confluent (typically after ~7days), and cultures were supplemented with fresh media every 3-4 days. All cell lines were maintained in 1× Working Tumour Stem Media (Supplementary Table 2) in a laminar flow Class II Biological Safety Cabinet. The suspension cultures were centrifuged at 300 g for 5 minutes to pellet the neurospheres prior to changing the medium.

### Semi-quantitative RT-PCR

Total RNA was isolated from at least 5×10<sup>6</sup> cells from each cell line using a QIAGEN RNase Midi Kit (75142) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Following this, RNA concentration and quality was determined using NanoDrop spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher) and 2µg of RNA was reverse transcribed using the Tetro cDNA Synthesis Kit (BIO-65042) following the recommended protocol. Custom primers were designed using NCBI Primer Blast and sourced from Integrated DNA Technologies and GAPDH was used as the reference gene due to its consistent expression throughout the human brain and different cell lines (primer details are provided in Supplementary Table 3). Semi-quantitative RT-PCR components included: 20 ng cDNA, 12.5 µL Promega GoTaq Master Mix, 1 µM forward and reverse primers and 8.5 uL Nuclease-Free water (In a total reaction volume of 25 µL). Samples underwent initial denaturation at 95 °C for 5 min;- 35 cycles of: 95 °C for 30 s (denaturation), 60°C for 40 s (annealing) and 72 °C for 20 s (extension);- followed by a final elongation at 72 °C for 5 min. RT-PCR products were separated via gel electrophoresis for 45 minutes at 120 V on 2% agarose gels and visualised using SYBR Safe DNA Gel Stain (Thermo Fisher) on a Bio-Rad Gel Doc transilluminator. Healthy total brain (TB)-, and total cerebellum (TC) RNA samples were used as positive controls (controls sourced from Takara Bio USA). Non-template negative control (containing all reaction components except cDNA) and non-Reverse Transcriptase negative controls (containing all reaction components except reverse transcriptase) were also used.

### Quantitative RT-PCR

For quantitative RT-PCR, total RNA was converted to cDNA using a QuantiTect cDNA Synthesis Kit according to the manufacturer's recommended protocol (Qiagen, 205311). qPCR reactions included 5 µL of Taq man (fast) master mix, 2µL of water, 0.5 µL of probe and 25 ng of the cDNA template and were prepared in optical 96 well reaction plates. Nuclease-free water was used for no template controls, instead of cDNA. Cycling was performed using a QuantStudio Flex 7 qPCR machine and the following conditions were used: UNG incubation, 50°C for 2 minutes, polymerase activation 95°C for 2 minutes, 40 cycles: denature 95°C for 1 second, and anneal/extend 60°C for 20 seconds.

### Western Blotting

Cell pellets were washed with ice-cold phosphate-buffered saline (pH 7.2, Life Technologies, AM9624) and lysed using RIPA Buffer (Thermo Fisher, 89900) supplemented with 1× HALT Protease and Phosphatase Inhibitor Cocktail and 10 mM EDTA. Protein quantification was then performed using a Pierce BCA Protein Assay Kit (Pierce, 23225) as per the manufacturer's instructions. For visualisation of Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid Type A Receptor Subunit Alpha2, Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid Type A Receptor Subunit Alpha4, and Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid Type A Receptor Subunit Alpha5 samples were prepared by addition of 1x NuPAGE LDS Sample Buffer and 1x NuPAGE Sample Reducing Agent (Thermo Fisher, NW04120BOX) and denatured at 95°C. Total protein lysate was run on Bolt 4–12% Bis-Tris Plus Gels (Thermo Fisher) and transferred to PVDF membranes using the iBlot 2 system (Thermo Fisher).

Membranes were probed with primary antibodies;  $4 \mu g/mL$  of Anti-GABA(A)  $\alpha 2$  Receptor Antibody (AGA-002), 0.4  $\mu g/mL$  of Anti-GABA(A)  $\alpha 4$  Receptor Antibody (AGA-008) or 2.1  $\mu g/mL$  Anti-GABA(A)  $\alpha 5$  Receptor Antibody (AGA-025) diluted in Odyssey Blocking Buffer (Li-Cor, LCR-927-50003) and 0.1% Tween-20 overnight at 4 °C using a tube roller. Next day, membranes were washed vigorously using a plate shaker for 3 x 10 mins and then incubated in appropriate secondary antibodies for 1 hr at room temperature (~25 °C). A further 3 x 10 min vigorous washes were performed, and membranes were visualised on the Odyssey CLx (Li-Cor) using the 700 nm and 800 nm channels.

### Immunocytochemistry

DIPG36B, DIPG38 and DIPG38 cells were seeded into separate wells of a 96 well flat-bottomed cell culture plates coated with Cultrex (Invitro technologies, RDS343201001) to promote adhesion and cultured until near confluent. Cells were fixed using 4% paraformaldehyde for 30 min at room temperature and washed with PBS  $3\times10$  mins. To minimise non-specific staining, cells were blocked using 10% donkey serum in PBS at room temperature. Cells were then incubated with primary antibodies; 4 µ/mL of Anti-GABA(A)  $\alpha$ 2 Receptor Antibody (AGA-002), 16 µg/mL of Anti-GABA(A)  $\alpha$ 4

Receptor Antibody (AGA-008) and 8.5 μg/mL of Anti-GABA(A) α5 Receptor Antibody (AGA-025) at 4°C overnight. The next day, the cells were washed again, this time in 1% goat serum/PBS for 10 minutes before being incubated in the fluorophore-conjugated secondary antibodies (AF488) diluted 1:5000 in 1% goat serum/PBS for 2 hours at room temperature in the dark. The cells were rinsed 3×10 minutes in the dark with 1% goat serum/PBS and then incubated in DAPI (Assay Matrix Pty Ltd, 0100-20) for 10 minutes away from light. Cells were imaged under a fluorescent microscope (Nikon Ts2R Fluorescent Microscope) at 40X magnification. Unstained cells, and cells incubated with secondary antibody only, were used as negative controls to account for any autofluorescence or non-specific binding.

# Anti-Proliferation Assay

Drugs were provided as lyophilised powders and reconstituted in either DMSO (6-(4-Methoxyphenyl)-3-pyridazinamine, and GABA(A)-Compound 1b), water (Tiagabine hydrochloride, Isoguvacine hydrochloride and Muscimol hydrobromide) or PBS (Thiomuscimol), according to the recommendation on the product data sheets. Dilutions were performed to make a range of concentrations between 1 and 100 µM. 2000 cells were seeded per well into 96 well flat bottom (for adherent cell line) or ultra-low attachment (for neurospheres) plates and after 4 hours the drugs were added. The cells were then incubated for 7 days. After this period, anti-proliferation assays were performed using the ViaLight Plus BioAssay Kit (Lonza, LT07-121) as per the manufacturer's instructions. The ViaLight BioAssay measures ATP bioluminescence after drug treatment and incubation thereby allowing for comparison between remaining viable cell numbers of treated vs. untreated groups. GraphPad Prism 9 was used to prepare dose-response plots and perform statistical analyses (Tukey corrected).

# Results

Expression of GABA-A subunits genes in DIPG cell lines qualitatively assessed by semi-quantitative RT-PCR

We first wanted to determine whether we could detect expression of any of the GABA-A subunits in a small subset of DIPG cell lines. This was completed by characterising the mRNA expression of 9 previously identified subunits in these cell lines through RT-PCR. The subunits were chosen previously as bioinformatic analysis demonstrated these 9 genes to be highly expressed in unpublished RNA sequencing data (9). Specifically, these were *GABRA1, GABRA2, GABRA3, GABRA4, GABRA5, GABRA6, GABRB1, GABRB2,* and *GABRB3* (Figure 1). All GABA-A subunits except *GABRA6* were expressed in the total brain control. According to the literature, *GABRA6* is only found in the cerebellum and so the total cerebellum control was used as the positive control for that gene. However, there was also no apparent expression of *GABRA6* in this cerebellum control, or any of the DIPG cell lines, and so *GABRA6* was not included in subsequent analyses. We did not prove that the *GABRA6 primers* worked and therefore this could have been due to a primer issue.

Seven of the nine target genes across our two patient-derived DIPG cell lines were expressed. *GABRA2, GABRA4, GABRA5, GABRB1* and *GABRB3* all showed bands across both cell lines, and this was similar to that of the control total brain tissue. While some genes were not expressed in either cell line (*GABRA1*), there was also some evidence of differential expression between the two cell lines. For example, no RNA was present for *GABRA3* in DIPG 36B and only a trace of RNA in DIPG38, while there was no RNA for *GABRB2* in DIPG38 but a trace of RNA for DIPG 36B.

Although this data gives a good indication of mRNA expression for these genes in our DIPG cell lines, it cannot be extrapolated to protein expression due to differences in translation, mRNA degradation, and post-translational modification of different genes.



## Quantitative analysis of GABA-A subunit mRNA expression in DIPG cell lines

The next step in this project was the confirmation of the GABA-A subunit RNA expression in a larger and more diverse panel of DIPG cell lines, which included DIPG36B, DIPG38, DIPG13, ICR194, ICR 169. This was completed by further characterising the mRNA expression of the subunits through qRT-PCR. This method was used to quantify the expression of the subunits in the DIPG cell lines and we compared them to an adult high-grade glioma cell line, GBM6, and the total brain control RNA.

*GABRA1, GABRA2, GABRA3, GABRA4, GABRA5, GABRB1, GABRB2,* and *GABRB3* were all expressed in each of the DIPG cell lines and highly expressed in the total brain control (Figure 2). Since the delta Ct in this study compares the expression of the target gene to that of the reference gene (GAPDH), a lower Ct value indicates higher expression of the target gene.

Notably, *GABRA5* was strongly expressed across the DIPG cell lines in a similar level to the total brain expression. Interestingly, *GABRA2* and *GABRA3* were also quite strongly expressed across most cell lines. Differential mRNA expression was observed for a number of genes across the patient derived DIPG cell lines. Validating the results from the semi-quantitative RT-PCR, *GABRA4*, *GABRB1* and *GABRA2* were strongly or moderately expressed in DIPG36B and DIPG38 cells.

Through ANOVA tests it was shown that there was a significant difference of subunit expression within the whole subunit data set (p<0.05). Specifically, this showed that each subunit was differentially expressed between cell lines and that the different subunits were differentially expressed within one cell line. Pairwise Tukey's tests identified significant differences in expression of the subunits between cell lines. Some important significances to note include *GABRA5* and *GABRB3* which were both significantly upregulated in all DIPG cell lines in comparison to GBM6 (high grade glioma cell line) (p<0.0001). Also, very interesting is the significant difference between the very low expression of *GABRA1* in all DIPG cell lines in comparison to the high expression in the total brain control (p<0.0001). Interestingly *GABRA4* and *GABRB1* both had quite high expression levels in DIPG36B, DIPG38 and DIPG13 but low expression in ICR cell lines.

The only subunits that were not significantly different were *GABRA3* in DIPG38 compared to total brain; *GABRA5* in DIPG36, DIPG38 and ICR169 in comparison to total brain, and *GABRB3* in DIPG38, ICR194 and ICR 169 in comparison to total brain.



Figure 2: Quantitative analysis of GABA-A subunit genes in 5 DIPG cell lines and 1 GBM cell line. The graphs show the average delta Ct ( $\Delta$ Ct) of each subunit within the cell lines and total brain RNA (TB). The delta Ct is the Ct of a subunit in a cell line minus the Ct of *GAPDH* in each cell line. The graphs plot the mean of each subunit within a cell line and errors bars represent standard deviation. qRT-PCRs were repeated to n=6 for each subunit.

The log2 delta delta Ct compares the relative expression of each subunit within a cell line to the expression of that subunit in total brain. Almost all subunits in most cell lines have significantly lower expression in comparison to total brain. It is interesting to note that *GABRA3* is expressed less than - 1-fold change in comparison to the total brain in DIPG38 (Figure 3). This is also similar to *GABRA4* expression in DIPG38. Expression of *GABRA5* was similar in total brain to most cell lines including DIPG36B, DIPG38 and ICR169. Significantly, *GABRB1* is the only subunit to be over expressed at all in comparison to total brain in DIPG38 and ICR169. It is important to note that although most of the subunits are under-expressed or downregulated in comparison to total brain, they still have very high levels of overall expression (Figure 2 and 3). This vitally shows that the subunits are not only expressed but could therefore also function.

When looking at qPCR as a whole, we can see that while some subunits are under-expressed in comparison to total normal brain, they still have very high levels of expression in DIPG. From these results, and the prior RNA-sequencing data analysis, we rationally selected our targets of interest for further validation of protein expression – Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid Type A Receptor Subunit Alpha2 (*GABRA2*), Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid Type A Receptor Subunit Alpha2 (*GABRA2*), Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid Type A Receptor Subunit Alpha5 (*GABRA5*).



# Analysis of GABA-A subunit protein expression in DIPG cell lines

To assess expression of GABA-A subunit proteins, western blotting was performed using total protein lysates from DIPG36B, DIPG38 and DIPG13 cells (Figure 4). GABA-A Receptor Subunit  $\alpha$ 2 (GABRA2) protein was minimal in DIPG36B, and stronger, but still quite weak, in DIPG38 and DIPG13. GABA-A Receptor Subunit  $\alpha$ 4 (GABRA4) had moderate expression in all three cell lines, and a doublet was present in DIPG38. GABA-A Receptor Subunit  $\alpha$ 5 (*GABRA5*) was very strongly expressed in all three DIPG cell lines. All three GABA-A subunits were present at the expected sizes of 37 kDa, 62 kDa, and 50kDa for GABA-A  $\alpha$ 2, GABA-A  $\alpha$ 4, and GABA-A  $\alpha$ 5, respectively.



Although mRNA expression and protein expression of the GABA-A subunits have been shown, it was also important to determine the location of these subunits within the cells as they will only be functionally active as ion channels if they are in the cell membrane. Therefore, immunocytochemistry was performed on three cell lines: DIPG36B, DIPG38 and DIPG13, using the same primary antibodies as the western blotting experiments. Each cell line also had a secondary antibody only control to rule out any autofluorescence and false positives.

The GABA-A Receptor Subunit  $\alpha$ 4, is clearly expressed in all cell lines. The small green fluorescent punctate areas show the individual GABA-A subunits. In the merged images of Figure 5 it appears that the punctate expression is present around the area of the cell membrane as would be expected. The expression of the other two subunits, GABA-A Receptor Subunit  $\alpha$ 2 and GABA-A Receptor Subunit  $\alpha$ 5 is inconclusive. The background fluorescence has shown to be quite high in order to image the subunits. There seemed to be weak levels of expression of the other two subunits when completing the fluorescent microscopy. At this size and resolution however, the results for GABA-A Receptor Subunit  $\alpha$ 2 and GABA-A Receptor Subunit  $\alpha$ 5 in all cell lines is best described as inconclusive.



### Targeting GABA-A subunits with drug treatment

Drugs that specifically target the GABA\_A receptor were tested for their anti-proliferative effects on DIPG36B cells, selected as a candidate cell line (Figure 6). An initial drug screen using 7 drugs was performed, specifically: GABA(A)-Compound 1B, U93631, Isoguvacine Hydrochloride, Muscimol Hydrobromide, 6-(4-Methoxyphenyl)-3-pyradazinamine, Tiagabine hydrochloride and Thiomuscimol. Five of the seven drugs in the initial drug screen had no impact on cell proliferation at either 10 or 50  $\mu$ M. Two drugs did stand out for having an adverse effect on DIPG36B cells. GABA(A)-Compound 1B and U93631 were both GABA-A receptor antagonists and expectedly caused a reduction in relative cell viability after 7-days of culture. They had significant reduction of 24.7% (± 4.57%) and 29.06% (± 8.45%) in viability at 50  $\mu$ M respectively (p<0.0001). GABA(A)-Compound 1B further investigated in a drug titration cell proliferation assay since it also had an effect at 10  $\mu$ M, with a reduction of 17.1% (± 11.8).



Based on the drug screen results, a titration ViaLight assay was performed for GABA(A)-Compound 1B, using a range of concentrations from 1 to 100  $\mu$ M (Figure 7). There was no significant effect on viability following treatment with 1 to 10  $\mu$ M drug. However, treatment with 20 to 100  $\mu$ M caused a significant reduction in viability to a maximum decrease of 47.79% (± 12%) (p<0.0001) for 100  $\mu$ M GABA(A)-Compound 1B. The effective response of the drug on the GABA-A receptor indicated that the GABA-A subunits that are expressed in this cell line are more than likely functional.



### Discussion

This study aimed to identify the expression pattern of the different GABA-A subunits in DIPG, a rare but severe type of childhood brain tumour, for the first time. Preliminary RT-PCR results identified differential mRNA expression of GABA-A subunit genes in two patient-derived DIPG cell lines. GABRA2, GABRA4, GABRA5, GABRB1 and GABRB3 showed uniformly high levels of mRNA production across both cell lines, similar to that of the control total brain RNA. Subsequent quantitative RT-PCR analysis in a larger panel of DIPG cell lines identified expression of all GABA-A subunits except *GABRA6* in all 6 cell lines. These findings validated recent RNA-sequencing data from DIPG patient tissues analysed by computational biologist Dr. Anya Jones (9, 10). This highlights the genetic heterogeneity of DIPG cells. Differential expression of the GABA-A pentamer between cell lines could be a factor that contributes to their resistance to targeted therapies.

Similarly, to the RT-PCR it was quantitively shown that *GABRA5* was strongly expressed across the DIPG cell lines in a similar level to the total brain expression. *GABRA2* and *GABRA3* were also strongly expressed in most cell line. *GABRA4, GABRB1* and *GABR2* had varying levels of expression across the cell lines. *GABRA5* and *GABRB3* were both significantly upregulated in all DIPG cell lines in comparison to GBM6. *GABRA1* was significantly down regulated in comparison to the brain control. *GABRA4* and *GABRB1* were strongly expressed in DIPG36B, DIPG38 and DIPG13 but were weakly expressed in ICR cell lines. Some subunits did not have significant differences such as *GABRA3* in DIPG38 compared to total brain; *GABRA5* in DIPG36, DIPG38 and ICR169 in comparison to total brain.

Since, mRNA expression does not always correlate to functional protein expression due to mRNA degradation, post-translational modification, and other factors, protein expression of selected GABA-A subunits was also investigated. Three proteins were chosen to proceed to protein analysis, GABA-A  $\alpha 2$  (*GABRA2*), GABA-A  $\alpha 4$  (*GABRA4*) and GABA-A  $\alpha 5$  (*GABRA5*), due to time constraints and availability of verified antibodies and other materials. Western blots confirmed that DIPG cell lines

showed differential expression of GABA-A subunits, and this directly correlate to the RT-PCR and q-RT-PCR results. Immunocytochemistry then verified the predicted membrane localisation of the α4 subunits in the patient cell lines while the other subunits seemed to be inconclusive. Lastly, antiproliferation assays showed that treatment of the cell lines with GABA-A antagonist drugs decreased cellular proliferation, indicating that the GABA-A receptor subunits are functional in the DIPG cell lines. However, further studies such as patch clamp analysis are required to characterise the function of these channels.

The GABA-A receptor expressed and upregulated in numerous other cancers, including breast, prostate and colon, and they have been shown to be present and functioning in rare forms of cancer such as human insulinoma (11-17). Upregulation of GABA and GABA-A receptors has been directly linked to cancer cell invasion, proliferation, migration, differentiation and metastasis (15, 18-21). A specific example is the upregulation of the  $\pi$ -subunit of the GABA-A receptor in breast cancer and pancreatic adenocarcinomas (16, 22). These examples show that there is a strong possibility that blocking GABA-A receptor activity could reduce tumor growth.

It is yet unknown whether this expression and functionality is similar in DIPG. The ability of DIPG to become rapidly resistant to treatment is a major difficulty impacting survival outcomes, and this resistance could be directly related to ion channel expression. Therefore, identifying whether GABA-A receptors are involved in these resistance processes in DIPG could lead to the development of new treatment strategies that target these ion channels. These results have managed to introduce novel findings that are very similar to the literature in other cancers. The finding of this research has shown several GABA-A subunits are present in DIPG cells and are strongly expressed. Most of the subunits were downregulate in DIPG in comparison to total brain with the exception of GABRB1. However, this is not unimportant because they are still very strongly expressed and therefore could be functional. It is yet and unclear are in DIPG whether we expect GABA-A receptors to be up-or down regulated. It is therefore still plausible that the GABA-A receptor in DIPG has similar functions

to that in the other cancers (e.g., invasion, proliferation, metastasis) and similar targeted therapies can be used.

Whilst we have compared the expression of GABA-A receptor subunits in DIPG to that of a human total brain control used in other studies (23, 24), this cannot be extrapolated into differences between DIPG tissue and healthy brain mainly because the control comes from a healthy adult brain, whereas DIPG is a children's cancer. We identified that total brain had a very high expression of all the subunits with the exception of  $\alpha$ 6. Unfortunately, we were unable to detect expression of the  $\alpha$ 6 subunit which is specific to the cerebellum, in a specific cerebellum control. This could be due to the generally low expression of the  $\alpha$ 6 subunit in the cerebellum of a healthy adult brain. It is important to note that at the time of writing the total brain control in the best control available. However, a more appropriate control would be sourced of a child in the same age-group as typical DIPG patients. All controls are currently taken from adult human and this specific example was taken from an adult male. This may be more specific and beneficial in comparison to a pooled sample from a large number of patients however as all our cell lines came from female donors that could be problematic. A range of children's total brain DNA sourced from males and females would ideal. In the future it would very beneficial for the brain control to be more informative and for a children's control to be available for study.

This research has provided novel results as at the time of writing no other literature had examined the expression of GABA-A subunits within DIPG. GABA-A subunits had been identified in other highgrade glioma and cancers but never in this fatal disease (25). These results have provided evidence that the GABA-A subunits  $\alpha 2$ ,  $\alpha 4$  and  $\alpha 5$  are expressed in DIPG patient derived cell lines at an mRNA and protein level.

These subunits are also expected to be functionally active since some GABA-A receptor antagonistic drugs caused decreases in cell proliferation. U93631 and GABA(A)-Compound 1B are both antagonists of the GABA-A receptor And have been previously shown to reduce proliferation in

other cell types (26, 27). Specifically, GABA(A)-Compound 1B was the most effective antagonist trialled and it specifically targets the GABA-A  $\alpha$ 5 subunit which was highly expressed in the DIPG cell lines (27). This antiproliferative effect suggest that the  $\alpha$ 5 subunit is not only functional but also could prove important in DIPG treatment. This is very important as it is not only the first time this subunit has been identified in DIPG but it is also the first time that blocking the GABA signalling pathway has been shown to affect DIPG cell proliferation.

The results discussed in this paper will have functional and therapeutical implications in the future. While further research is required, the identification of these GABA-A receptor subunits in DIPG has high therapeutic potential due to their importance in other cancers. Identification is the first step in researching the function that these subunits play in DIPG proliferation and invasion. Once these paths are identified, they can be therapeutically targeted in combination therapy, to overcome disease resistance and proliferation.

Clinically, any progress that can be made in early detection and diagnosis of DIPG patients would be significant. A new treatment strategy using ion channel drugs to prevent resistance and targeted therapy in order to block cancer growth could successfully prolong the life of a patient. This would represent the most significant leap in this field over the last 30 years. While my results are still preliminary and are a long way from providing this treatment, they may prove helpful in initiating this pathway. The main problem we do have to be aware of clinically however, is the presence of off-target effects in any treatment going forward. GABA-A subunits are identified in different peripheral organs such as the colon, breast, and prostrate and therefore treatment targeting these subunits could have off-target effects in these other organs (28). This research has shown that the GABA-A subunits are also highly expressed in the healthy brain. Some GABA-A target drugs have been attributed to immunosuppression, some also affect other signalling molecules and some benzodiazepines such as GABA(A)-Compound 1B can have off-target effects on different cell types (29).

There are a number of key strengths of this study, particularly attributed to its planning and execution. All the protocols used are routine techniques and the specific experimental condition noted in the methods were thoroughly optimised by myself and other members of the lab. Therefore, these results will be easy to replicate by other researchers around the world (30-33). The study used appropriate controls, safety measures and variables that proved critical to demonstrate that no off-target RNA or proteins were selected in the experiments. The use of a panel of patient-derived lines that reflect the genetic and molecular heterogeneity of DIPG and the consistent findings across the panel of lines strongly suggests the results are a true reflection of DIPG itself and not just one particular patient. All of the experiments were replicated at least three times and the results of this study can therefore be interpreted to provide scientifically valuable conclusions.

There were some limitations for this project that should be acknowledged. Firstly, the immunocytochemistry samples were analysed using a fluorescent microscope since confocal microscopy was not available. Due to the small size of the subunits and the low levels of expression, this led to high background fluorescence in the images in order to visualise the subunits. Despite this, there was still clear specific staining of the subunits when comparing the images to those of the secondary only controls. Secondly, although some agonists were used in the drug screening experiments, it was not possible to determine whether they had a positive effect on proliferation because the untreated cells grew to confluent at the end of the 7-day time period. This problem was mitigated by trialling reduced cell counts however this did not greatly impact the results. In future studies we could try to reduce the cell number further and take measurements at shorter time points.

This experiment would ideally be repeated to validate this data but it would also be ideal to investigate more of the subunits in detail which was not possible due to time and delivery constraints. The project would also benefit from some immunohistochemistry investigation in direct tumour tissue samples such as the immunohistochemistry conducted in other disease research

because this would add *ex vivo* validation to the study. (34). The subunit proteins would be the same size in tumour tissue samples as they are in the cell, however depending on the quality of tissue samples they may be difficult to visualize.

It would be of interest to follow this work on with more drug screening and analysis of potential drug therapies similar to other conducted in DIPG (35). In particular, studies that could identify whether GABA-A-targeting drugs induce cell cycle arrest at some stage would be useful similar to some melanoma studies (36). Other future directions could include investigating the subunits in combination together. The composition of subunit in the GABA-A receptor are important to the functionality of the receptor. If it is possible to identify the combination of GABA-A receptor subunits in DIPG, then perhaps all subunits or the receptor as a whole could be targeted to provide a therapeutic response. Future work will most likely trial combination therapy between conventional radiation therapy and targeted ion channel drug therapy similar to other studies (37, 38). With the development of more bioinformatic analysis future studies should be able to study the pathways and connections relating to these subunits. Lastly, the ultimate goal for the future would be to development suitable *in vivo* animal models for drug testing, before moving to pre-clinical and clinical trials such as those conducted in similar research areas. (39, 40).

In summary, firstly we identified mRNA expression of eight GABA-A subunits in DIPG cells. Secondly, we demonstrated protein expression of three of these subunits. Finally, targeting GABA-A receptors with antagonists can reduce cellular proliferation of DIPG cells. Since we hypothesised that specific GABA-A subunits were functionally expressed in DIPG where they are drivers of cellular plasticity, thus targeting them with drugs will result in decreased DIPG cell proliferation, these results have supported our hypothesis.

# Conclusions

This thesis, investigated the expression of GABA ion channels in DIPG, which is a particularly lethal and aggressive form of children's brain cancer that has not seen any significant improvement in

treatment for the past 30 years. This is mainly due to its highly invasive and diffuse growth pattern, metastasis, development of drug resistance and increased cellular plasticity. All of these variables have been associated with ion channels such as GABA-A in other cancers. In this study, we have confirmed the presence of functional GABA-A subunits in DIPG cell lines via anti-proliferation assays. RT-PCR was used to identify mRNA production for 9 GABA-A subunits in multiple patient derived DIPG cell lines. Our findings suggest that further studies should be undertaken surrounding the functional role played by GABA-A subunits in DIPG progression with a focus on proliferation, invasion, synaptic plasticity and ion channel interaction.

### Acknowledgments

The year 2021 has been challenging personally, and it has been incredibly difficult to overcome. However, my Honours project has been a wonderful learning experience. I would like to acknowledge everyone who has helped me throughout the year. Firstly, I would like to thank Professor Terrance Johns for giving me the opportunity to learn and be part of his lab, as well as Abbie and Jeffreena for their supervision, guidance and support throughout the year at the Telethon Kids Institute. I would also like to thank Sarah and Natalie for their valuable supervision and support from Murdoch. Thank you to the whole Oncogenic Signalling Lab for their support, including Emily, Sara, Anya and Zi. I would also like to thank my fellow honours student and friend, Stephen for being incredibly supportive on a fellow student level. I would like to thank the Telethon Kids Institute for their facilities and allowing me to complete my honours work and to Murdoch University for allowing me to undertake this great degree. Lastly, I would like to thank all the families and patients that kindly donated their DIPG cells for us to work with. Without them this research would not be possible.

# Appendix

# **Supplementary Information**

Supplementary Table 1. Patient-derived DIPG cell lines utilised in this project.

Cell Line	Age at diagnosis	Sex	Tissue type	Histone status	Other
			(autopsy vs biopsy)		mutations
DIPG13	6	female	autopsy	H3.3K27M	P53
DIPG36B	3	female	autopsy	H3.1K27M	
DIPG38	4	female	autopsy	H3.1K27M	COR
					frameshift
ICR169	10.9	female	biopsy	H3.3K27M	
ICR194	9	female	biopsy	Wild-type	

Supplementary Table 2. Recipe 1: Tumour Stem Medium (TSM) Base and Recipe 2: 1× Working

Tumour Stem Media Recipe.

Reagent	Vendor	Catalog no.	Volume
Neurobasal-A Medium (1X),	Invitrogen	10888-022	250mL
liquid			
D-MEM/F-12 (1X), liquid, 1:1	Invitrogen	11330-032	250mL
HEPES Buffer Solution (1M)	Invitrogen	15630-080	5mL
MEM Sodium Pyruvate	Invitrogen	11360-070	5mL
Solution 100mM (100X),			
liquid			
MEM Non-Essential Amino	Invitrogen	11140-050	5mL
Acids Solution 10mM (100X),			
liquid			
GlutaMAX-I Supplement	Invitrogen	35050-061	5mL
Antibiotic-Antimycotic	Invitrogen	15240-096	5mL
(100X), liquid			

RECIPE #1: Tumor Stem Medium (TSM) Base

RECIPE #2. Working	TSM 1v	Base Medium +	Growth Eactors)
RECIPE #2: WORKING	I DIVI TX	base weaturn +	Growth Factors)

Reagent	Vendor	Catalog	Working	Stock	Volume
		no.	conc.	conc.	
TSM Base	3227		8220	( <u>199</u>	50mL
B-27 Supplement	Invitrogen	12587-	1221		1mL
Minus Vitamin A		010			
(50X), liquid					
H-EGF*	Shenandoah Biotech	100-26	20ng/mL	20ug/mL	50uL**
H-FGF-basic-154*	Shenandoah Biotech	100-146	20ng/mL	20ug/mL	50uL**
H-PDGF-AA*	Shenandoah Biotech	100-16	10ng/mL	20ug/mL	25uL**
H-PDGF-BB*	Shenandoah Biotech	100-18	10ng/mL	20ug/mL	25uL**
Heparin Solution,	StemCell	07980	2ug/mL	2mg/mL	50uL**
0.2%*	Technologies, Inc.				

Supplementary Table 3. GABA-A subunit genes and their designed forward and reverse primer

sequences.

Gene	Direction	Primer Sequence	Product size	Melting Temperature (Tm)
GABRA1	FWD	GAGAGCGTGTAACCGAAGTGA	307	60.07
	REV	GCTCTCACTGTCAGCCTCATGG		62.93
GABRA2	FWD	AGACCAGGACTGGGAGACAG	335	60.25
	REV	TGCATTGGGCATTCAGCTTG		59.75
GABRA3	FWD	GACATTGGCGGGCTGTCTC	282	61.11
	REV	TGGAAGGATCTTCATGGGGC		59.45
GABRA4	FWD	TTGAAATTCGGGAGTTATGCCT	201	58.04
	REV	CCGTCTGAGGTGGAAGTAAACC		60.61
GABRA5	FWD	GCACCAGCACAGGCGAATAC	271	61.98
	REV	TAGCACACGGCTATGAACCA		59.10
GABRA6	FWD	TTTGGGCCCGTGTCAGATGT	265	62.06
	REV	CAGCATTGATGGTAAGCCTCATGG		62.05
GABRB1	FWD	GATATGACATTCGCTTGCGGC	337	60.40
	REV	GCTGTGGTTGTGATTCGGA		58.07
GABRB2	FWD	GCAAGGGTGGCATTAGGAAT	381	58.22
	REV	GTCCATCGTATACAGAGAGAAATC		58.92
		G		
GABRB3	FWD	GGTTTCCGAAGTCAACATGGATT	388	59.30
	REV	CACTCCGGTAACAGCCTTGT		59.96
GAPDH	FWD	CGGGAAGCTTGTGATCAATGG	357	59.60
	REV	GGCAGTGATGGCATGGACTG	]	61.38

Supplementary Table 4. Table of Two-way ANOVA conducted between all cell lines and subunits.

Shows significance level, % of total variation, P-value and significance.

Two-way ANOVA	Ordinary			
Alpha	0.05			
Source of Variation	% of total variation	P value	P value summary	Significant?
Row Factor	33.50	< 0.0001	****	Yes
Column Factor	43.00	<0.0001	****	Yes

# References

1. Warren KE. Diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: poised for progress. Front Oncol. 2012;2:205.

2. Jansen MH, van Vuurden DG, Vandertop WP, Kaspers GJ. Diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas: a systematic update on clinical trials and biology. Cancer Treat Rev. 2012;38(1):27-35.

3. Willers H, Azzoli CG, Santivasi WL, Xia F. Basic mechanisms of therapeutic resistance to radiation and chemotherapy in lung cancer. Cancer J (Sudbury, Mass.). 2013 May;19(3):200.

4. Neftel C, Laffy J, Filbin MG, Hara T, Shore ME, Rahme GJ, et al. An integrative model of cellular states, plasticity, and genetics for glioblastoma. Cell. 2019 Aug 8;178(4):835-49.

5. Zhu S, Noviello CM, Teng J, Walsh RM, Jr., Kim JJ, Hibbs RE. Structure of a human synaptic GABA(A) receptor. Nature. 2018;559(7712):67-72.

Andäng M, Hjerling-Leffler J, Moliner A, Lundgren TK, Castelo-Branco G, Nanou E, et al.
 Histone H2AX-dependent GABA A receptor regulation of stem cell proliferation. Nature. 2008
 Jan;451(7177):460-4.

7. Collingridge GL, Olsen RW, Peters J, Spedding M. A nomenclature for ligand-gated ion channels. Neuropharmacology. 2009;56(1):2-5..

 Ashton H, Young AH. GABA-ergic drugs: exit stage left, enter stage right. Journal of Psychopharmacology. 2003 Jun;17(2):174-8.

9. Jones A. Unpublished raw RNA-sequencing analysis [Graph ]. In press 2021.

10. Raw DIPG RNA-sequencing data [Internet]. Children's Brain Tumor Network. 2021.

11. Anderson KJ, Cormier RT, Scott PM. Role of ion channels in gastrointestinal cancer. World J Gastroenterol. 2019;25(38):5732-72.

12. Frede J, Fraser SP, Oskay-Özcelik G, Hong Y, Ioana Braicu E, Sehouli J, et al. Ovarian cancer: ion channel and aquaporin expression as novel targets of clinical potential. Eur J Cancer. 2013;49(10):2331-44.

13. Ko JH, Ko EA, Gu W, Lim I, Bang H, Zhou T. Expression profiling of ion channel genes predicts clinical outcome in breast cancer. Mol Cancer. 2013;12(1):106.

14. Takehara A, Hosokawa M, Eguchi H, Ohigashi H, Ishikawa O, Nakamura Y, et al. Gammaaminobutyric acid (GABA) stimulates pancreatic cancer growth through overexpressing GABAA receptor pi subunit. Cancer Res. 2007;67(20):9704-12.

15. Young SZ, Bordey A. GABA's control of stem and cancer cell proliferation in adult neural and peripheral niches. Physiology (Bethesda). 2009;24:171-85.

16. Zafrakas M, Chorovicer M, Klaman I, Kristiansen G, Wild PJ, Heindrichs U, et al. Systematic characterisation of GABRP expression in sporadic breast cancer and normal breast tissue. Int J Cancer. 2006;118(6):1453-9.

17. Glassmeier G, Herzig KH, Höpfner M, Lemmer K, Jansen A, Scherubl H. Expression of functional GABAA receptors in cholecystokinin-secreting gut neuroendocrine murine STC-1 cells. J Physiol. 1998;510 ( Pt 3)(Pt 3):805-14.

Evan GI, Vousden KH. Proliferation, cell cycle and apoptosis in cancer. Nature.
 2001;411(6835):342-8.

Elmore S. Apoptosis: a review of programmed cell death. Toxicol Pathol. 2007;35(4):495 516.

20. Klumpp L, Sezgin EC, Eckert F, Huber SM. Ion channels in brain metastasis. Int J Mol Sci. 2016;17(9).

21. Martial S. Involvement of ion channels and transporters in carcinoma angiogenesis and metastasis. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2016;310(9):C710-27.

22. Johnson SK, Haun RS. The gamma-aminobutyric acid A receptor pi subunit is overexpressed in pancreatic adenocarcinomas. Jop. 2005;6(2):136-42.

23. Minster RL, Hawley NL, Su CT, Sun G, Kershaw EE, Cheng H, et al. A thrifty variant in CREBRF strongly influences body mass index in samoans. Nat Genet. 2016;48(9):1049-54.

24. Akyurek S, Demirci SNS, Bayrak Z, Isleyen A, Akgoz M. The production and characterization of SARS-CoV-2 RNA reference material. Anal Bioanal Chem. 2021;413(13):3411-9.

25. Smits A, Jin Z, Elsir T, Pedder H, Nistér M, Alafuzoff I, et al. GABA-A channel subunit expression in human glioma correlates with tumor histology and clinical outcome. PLoS One. 2012;7(5):e37041.

26. Das P, Bell-Horner CL, Machu TK, Dillon GH. The GABA(A) receptor antagonist picrotoxin inhibits 5-hydroxytryptamine type 3A receptors. Neuropharmacology. 2003;44(4):431-8.

Ling I, Mihalik B, Etherington LA, Kapus G, Pálvölgyi A, Gigler G, et al. A novel GABA(A) alpha
 5 receptor inhibitor with therapeutic potential. Eur J Pharmacol. 2015;764:497-507.

28. Everington EA, Gibbard AG, Swinny JD, Seifi M. Molecular characterization of GABA-A receptor subunit diversity within major peripheral organs and their plasticity in response to early life psychosocial stress. Front Mol Neurosci. 2018;11:18.

29. Sparrow EL, James S, Hussain K, Beers SA, Cragg MS, Bogdanov YD. Activation of GABA(A) receptors inhibits T cell proliferation. PLoS One. 2021;16(5):e0251632.

30. Jin Z, Bhandage AK, Bazov I, Kononenko O, Bakalkin G, Korpi ER, et al. Expression of specific ionotropic glutamate and GABA-A receptor subunits is decreased in central amygdala of alcoholics. Front Cell Neurosci. 2014;8:288.

31. Bhandage AK, Jin Z, Bazov I, Kononenko O, Bakalkin G, Korpi ER, et al. GABA-A and NMDA receptor subunit mRNA expression is altered in the caudate but not the putamen of the postmortem brains of alcoholics. Front Cell Neurosci. 2014;8:415.

32. Pettingill P, Kramer HB, Coebergh JA, Pettingill R, Maxwell S, Nibber A, et al. Antibodies to GABAA receptor  $\alpha 1$  and  $\gamma 2$  subunits: clinical and serologic characterization. Neurology.

2015;84(12):1233-41.

33. Ippolito JE, Piwnica-Worms D. A fluorescence-coupled assay for gamma aminobutyric acid (GABA) reveals metabolic stress-induced modulation of GABA content in neuroendocrine cancer. PLoS One. 2014;9(2):e88667.

34. Iwakiri M, Mizukami K, Ikonomovic MD, Ishikawa M, Abrahamson EE, DeKosky ST, et al. An immunohistochemical study of GABA A receptor gamma subunits in alzheimer's disease hippocampus: relationship to neurofibrillary tangle progression. Neuropathology. 2009;29(3):263-9.

35. Halvorson KG, Barton KL, Schroeder K, Misuraca KL, Hoeman C, Chung A, et al. A highthroughput in vitro drug screen in a genetically engineered mouse model of diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma identifies BMS-754807 as a promising therapeutic agent. PLoS One. 2015;10(3):e0118926.

36. Pan Z, Zhang X, Yu P, Chen X, Lu P, Li M, et al. Cinobufagin induces cell cycle arrest at the G2/M phase and promotes apoptosis in malignant melanoma cells. Front Oncol. 2019;9:853.

37. Johanns TM, Ferguson CJ, Grierson PM, Dahiya S, Ansstas G. Rapid clinical and radiographic response with combined dabrafenib and trametinib in adults with BRAF-mutated high-grade glioma. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 2018;16(1):4-10.

38. Meel MH, de Gooijer MC, Metselaar DS, Sewing ACP, Zwaan K, Waranecki P, et al. Combined therapy of AXL and HDAC inhibition reverses mesenchymal transition in diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma. Clin Cancer Res. 2020;26(13):3319-32.

39. Caretti V, Zondervan I, Meijer DH, Idema S, Vos W, Hamans B, et al. Monitoring of tumor growth and post-irradiation recurrence in a diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma mouse model. Brain Pathol. 2011;21(4):441-51.

40. Zaghloul MS, Eldebawy E, Ahmed S, Mousa AG, Amin A, Refaat A, et al. Hypofractionated conformal radiotherapy for pediatric diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma (DIPG): a randomized controlled trial. Radiother Oncol. 2014;111(1):35-40.

# Investigating the expression and role of chloride ion channels in diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas; A review of the existing literature

# Introduction

Diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma (DIPG) is a highly aggressive glial brain tumour that is found in the pons region of the brain stem. This type of brain cancer accounts for 10% of all childhood central nervous system tumours and is usually diagnosed in children of five to ten years of age (1). DIPG is commonly diagnosed using magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) due to its characteristic appearance and location in the pons (Figure 1) (2). This MRI is a good example of the location and extent of the tumour in a child's brain. It shows the tumour in the Pons extending superiorly into the midbrain and inferiorly into the Medulla Oblongata.



Figure 4: MRI showing the brain of a patient with a DIPG tumour extending into the midbrain and Medulla Oblongata (2).

The prognosis for many childhood brain cancer types is poor but worse in DIPG. The median survival for children with DIPG is <1 year and <2% of patients survive past 5 years (3). Comparatively, children with other central nervous system tumours have a five-year survival of approximately 70%

(1). This difference is due to significant advancements in the treatments of other central nervous system cancer in comparison to DIPG (4). Other central nervous system tumour survival rates have improved from between 40% and 60% in the 1970's depending on age group and tumour type, to over 70% in 2021 (4). However, in the case of DIPG, prognosis has not improved in 30 years (3). Whilst research has improved our understanding of the disease mechanisms and molecular characteristics of DIPG, this has failed to translate into improvements in patient outcomes.

This literature review relates to the hypothesis that expression of  $\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) receptor subunits on DIPG cells may contribute to treatment resistance by exploiting cellular plasticity. This hypothesis will be tested by investigating the GABA family member subunits  $\alpha$ 1- $\alpha$ 6 and  $\beta$ 1- $\beta$ 3 defined as GABRA1, GABRA2, GABRA3, GABRA4, GABRA5, GABRA6, GABRB1, GABRB2 and GABRB3. This review describes the characteristics of DIPG and potential therapies, ion channels and plasticity in DIPG, cancer cell types in relation to DIPG, and therapeutic development using ion channels.

# **Diffuse Intrinsic Pontine Glioma**

### **Diagnosis and Classification**

A major difficulty with DIPG diagnosis in the past has been the ability to differentiate DIPG from other tumours on MRI imaging. Previously, diagnosis was based solely on MRI due to the location of DIPG, its relation to vital structures such as the brainstem and the diffuse nature of the tumour (5, 6). Up until 2016 biopsies were not performed due to the associated high risk of permanent disability or death (5, 6). However, in the last 5 years, improvements have been made to the brainstem biopsy protocols such that biopsies are now considered to be safe (7, 8). As such, biopsies are now used to confirm the diagnosis through histopathology or histone mutation analysis (9). Biopsies can be an important diagnostic tool and are used in other cancers such as gastrointestinal cancer (6, 7, 10). DIPG has a diverse histological spectrum, which can be similar to other types of

gliomas (7). Biopsies are important to confirm diagnosis but offer more help in identifying histone mutations and providing prognosis thereafter.

More than 60% of DIPG tumours contain a heterozygous mutation at genes that code for Histone H3 proteins, which can be identified in biopsy samples and aid in diagnosis (11). Specifically, these mutations replace the lysine at position 27 of histone H3 with a methionine (K27M), which affect the epigenetic regulation of gene expression (12-14). There are two relevant variants of this mutation: H3.3 (H3F3A) and H3.1 (Hist1H3B) (14). H3 K27M-mutant diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma is a type of DIPG identified quite recently (15). Diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma has now been reclassified as diffuse midline glioma (DMG), but DIPG still remains a commonly used and clinically relevant term. The presence of this mutation is associated with a much poorer prognosis (14). Additionally, Histone H3 wild-type tumours that overexpress EZHIP are less prevalent but also associated with a dismal prognosis (16). It has been found that a previously identified target mutation K27M-H3.1, would lead to increased rate in fatality as well (7).

# **Animal Models**

Animal models, pre-clinical models, human cell lines and xenografts have improved the study of DIPG. Human primary tumour cells can be directly modelled and engrafted *in vitro* and engrafted into animal models to generate, *in vivo* patient-derived xenografts. These valuable tools can more accurately recapitulate DIPG as a whole and reflect the unique genetic and molecular make-up of each patient's DIPG tumours, in comparison MRI's and previous methods (8, 17). This has been made possible after the developments in biopsies (6-8, 10, 17).

The generation of mouse models for research has advanced. Traditionally genes were targeted by homologous recombination in embryonic stem cells (18). Current methods have progressed to enable allele-specific manipulation in zygotes (18). In the creation of DIPG models as well as others, *in utero* electroporation (IUE) has been used (19). Specifically, in DIPG the IUE method was used to transfect neural stem cells in the developing brainstem of mice. A combination of different growth

factors and DIPG histone mutations such as H3.3K27M are used to induce the DIPG tumour growth (19). More advanced and detailed DIPG mouse model generation has greatly improved DIPG research.

### **Treatments for DIPG**

### **Current Therapy**

### Radiation Therapy

The only current treatment for DIPG is radiation therapy. While numerous chemotherapy strategies have been trialled over the years, they had little to no success (5). About 70–80% of patients respond to radiation therapy with improvement in their symptoms, and these improvements typically last three to eight months (1, 20). More than half will exhibit side effects from the steroidal treatment that is often administered alongside radiation therapy (20). Although this reduction of symptoms would seem positive, it is short-lived and there are detrimental effects on neighbouring healthy brain tissue and regression following treatment (20). After completion of radiation, in all most all cases there is progression of the cancer with evidence of local recurrence within 3–6 months (20). This shows that radiation treatment has a limited positive effect on patient outcome.

There are numerous variables contributing to the difficulty treating DIPG. The first is the cancers very close proximity to the brainstem which renders surgical removal close to impossible. The second is the frequency and speed with which DIPG tumours develop resistance to radiation (20). There are some DIPG treatment strategies being evaluated in early clinical trials and it is theorised that combination therapeutic approaches will be necessary for improving prognosis for DIPG in the future (21). This means that patients are still being treated with single radiation treatment regimens as this is still the only current standard (22). This suggests that a consensus of international guidelines for the treatment of DIPG is needed as well as more collaborative clinical trials globally in order to advance DIPG research and survival (22). The resistance to radiation and challenges surrounding the treatment shows the need for newer therapies.

# **Potential Therapy**

At the time of writing (Aug 2021) a total of 95 clinical trials investigating DIPG have been registered (23). Of these, only a small number had study results available, and none reported an improvement in prognosis (23). There are a number of Australian clinical trials currently ongoing. However, with the rare and lethal nature of DIPG there are still more clinical trials needed and the necessity of combination therapy has also been bought to the forefront (23). Epigenetic and DNA modification therapy in DIPG has been showing promise (24). Combination therapy also applies to epigenetic therapies and is becoming extremely important, since regular single action therapies continue to fail. It is hoped that these therapies, in combination with expanding knowledge of epigenetic changes in DIPG (including histone mutations) will result in a better prognosis for DIPG (24). The results of clinical trials will determine the success of therapies such as ion channel therapy.

# Targeted Therapies

Targeted therapies block the growth and spread of disease by interfering with specific cellular pathways. An example of targeted therapy is Herceptin that specifically blocks the human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) on breast cancer cells, thereby inhibiting this growth signalling pathway and effectively treating HER2-positive breast cancers (25). For many other cancers there are successful targeted therapies available, however this approach has failed in DIPG.

Furthermore, targeted therapies, have failed most brain cancer clinical trials with none providing any significant improvement in disease-free survival (26). For example, kinase inhibitors targeting receptor tyrosine kinases such as EGFR has so far failed to prolong overall survival of patients with DIPG and other high grade gliomas (26).

One possible reason is the ability of brain cells to adapt to different stimuli and conditions by altering cellular pathways (27). This phenomenon is known as cellular plasticity (27). Neural cells such as glia have the ability to change their morphology or function in response to stimuli making them uniquely plastic (28). Overcoming this cellular plasticity is an important step to prevent treatment resistance

and improve survival. Other targets and treatments including histone mutations therapy, and chemotherapies have all failed (29). This could be due to the agents used, their inability to cross the blood brain barrier (BBB), or the presence of redundant pathways within the tumour (20). This has started investigation into other possibilities such as glial cell plasticity and the influence of ion channels in this process.

It is hypothesised that this plasticity is being driven by a special type of trans-membrane protein called ion channels. Ion channels are pore forming proteins that are found in the cell membrane and allow small, charged molecules (i.e., ions) to pass in and out of the cell. Neural cells possess more ion channels than other cells types, including voltage-gated sodium, calcium, and potassium channels, and ligand-gated ion channels such as chloride channels (30). The GABA (gamma aminobutyric acid) receptor family are a functionally important ligand-gated chloride channel family and are the focus of this research. These ion channels could be the key to unlocking the problem of treatment resistance that we currently face.

# Mutation Specific Therapy

Genetic mutations such as the H3 K27M mutation currently represent a poor prognosis but they may also provide a novel target for therapy. Convection-enhanced delivery (CED), is a drug delivery technique that bypasses the blood-brain barrier (BBB). This occurs by locally applying a pressure differential to drive fluid flow throughout the tumor (31). The safety of this delivery technique in patients is supported, with a trial showing safe delivery of a radioimmunotherapy agent targeting the glioma-associated B7-H3 antigen (31). Further development of histone treatments is warranted and might offer hope to DIPG patients with Histone H3 mutations (31).

DIPG has been characterised as having a high prevalence of the H3K27M mutation (15, 32). Through a single agent and combination drug screen performed on a human DIPG cell line, a combination of panobinostat and marizomib treatment looks promising for future research and clinical trials (32). Even so, the *in vivo* efficacy in patient derived xenograft models is significant but only modest with

an increase in survival of ~20% (32). Prolongation of survival is important, and ultimately, curative therapy for DIPG will likely use combination therapy (32). This is important as our current research is aiming to develop a combination therapy that includes ion channel therapy.

ONC201, which is a small molecule selective antagonist of dopamine receptor D2/3 (DRD2/2), has been trialled as a treatment for DIPG tumours harbouring a K27M-H3.1 mutant type DIPG (15, 33). This is because this mutant type tumour expresses a dependency on DRD2 as a downstream epigenetic consequence of the mutation. ONC201 targets this vulnerability as a selective DRD2 antagonist can cross the blood-brain-barrier (15). Positive clinical outcomes in patients have been observed following the ONC201 treatment. These provided initial supportive evidence that targeting the H3 K27M-mutant with ONC201 could be a potential breakthrough and is robust for further testing (15). Whilst ONC201 has shown some promising early results, the trial only used single patient experiences in a heterogenous cohort, had limited follow up time of about 50 weeks and 28.6% of patients had undergone radiation previously which could confound the result (15). These variables could lead to a problem interpreting these results. Comparatively, another treatment investigated a mutation in the gene encoding protein phosphatase 1D (PPM1D) (33). The tumour mutation is found in only 9%–23% of DIPGs and is a reoccurring truncating mutation (33). It was found that when PPM1D is inhibited it also became sensitive to PARP inhibitor (PARPi) treatment (33). Reduced cell viability and induced cell apoptosis was observed, clearly showing the PARPi sensitivity (33). This together showed that a treatment combination of PPM1D inhibitor and PARPi is shown to be effective in treating PPM1D-mutant DIPG (33). The PARPi study did not have the same limitations as the ONC201 study. In this case in vitro results are promising and clinical in vivo trials are ongoing (33).

# **DIPG treatment and therapy conclusion**

Several different approaches have been undertaken to find an effective therapy for DIPG. Several clinical trials of various systemic therapies have been tested or are ongoing (23, 34, 35). However, at

the time of writing (Aug 2021) they have not increased the survival of children with DIPG (34). One of the key challenges facing DIPG treatment is the difficulty in getting treatments across the bloodbrain barrier. However, convection-enhanced drug delivery systems have shown some promise and may be able to help overcome this challenge.(36). A limitation to all therapies seems to be the availability of biological samples including generating cell lines for *in vitro and in vivo* testing as well as getting sufficient patient numbers for clinical trials. However, some progress with targets has been made. The majority of progress has been made in histone mutation treatment although there is still a lot of future research needed. Overall, there have not been any improvements in DIPG treatment success overall despite many trails over several decades, although recent studies have shown some promising results.

### Ion Channels in DIPG

Ion channels are pore forming proteins that let ions pass across the cell membrane. An important feature of ion channels is that at rest they are tightly closed and impermeable, but they are opened by different changes occurring in the cell membrane (37-39). In terms of structure, they have two main components: a selective filter, and a gate (37-39). One major type of gated ion channel is the ligand-gated ion channel (37, 38). Ligand-gated ion channels include neurotransmitter receptors such as the GABA-A receptor (37-39). When the correct ligand binds to the ligand-binding site it triggers the gating of the channel (37, 38). Ligand-gated ion channels are the focus of this research.

# DIPG cells are derived from glial cells

In the healthy brain, glial cells play an important role in regulating neural plasticity and keeping the central nervous system (CNS) functioning. The human CNS is normally made up of approximately 86 billion neurons and a similar number of glial cells (40). These cells communicate with one another through connections called synapses and the human brain typically possesses several trillion to quadrillion synapses (40). Two important types of glial cells in the CNS are: astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes. Oligodendrocytes form the insulating myelin sheath around axons and astrocytes

provide nutrients and support (41). Myelin is important since it enables nerve cells to transmit information faster and allows for more complex brain processes (41). These properties could make oligodendrocytes very important in glial plasticity and could contribute to cancer resistance by aiding cellular communication.

DIPG tumours originate in the pons and midbrain, where they continue to proliferate and invade surrounding healthy brain tissue. In DIPG cell lines, single cell sequencing of patient derived DIPG cell lines has suggested that tumours primarily contain oligodendrocyte precursor cells (42). Although the glial cell types that DIPG originate from are not known, this research would suggest it is a type of glial cell with oligodendrocyte lineage (43, 44). Regardless of the specific lineage, single glial cells are known to acetylcholine receptors and chloride ion channels.

### GABA-A receptor and chloride ion channel structure and mechanism

GABA-A receptors are present on a class of ligand-gated ion channels (38, 45). The GABA-A receptor is one of the major inhibitory neurotransmitter receptors in the human brain (46). The GABA-A receptor is a pentamer and belongs to the Cys-loop receptor superfamily. It is comprised of several possible subunits including alpha 1 ( $\alpha$ 1) -  $\alpha$ 6 and beta 1 ( $\beta$ 1) –  $\beta$ 3 (39, 47). The genes that encode these subunits are defined as, *GABRA1*, *GABRA2*, *GABRA3*, *GABRA4*, *GABRA5*, *GABRA6*, *GABRB1*, *GABRB2*, and *GABRB3* (47).

Every permutation of this receptor consists of five subunits, usually two alpha, two beta and one other, surrounding a central chloride ion-selective channel, which is gated by the inhibitory neurotransmitter GABA (Figure2) (46, 48). In the brain specifically, these receptors have a very diverse subunit composition (45). A wide range of clinical therapeutic drugs for other conditions are known to bind to sites found on GABA-A receptors, which could be useful for the current study approach (45). The specific subunit composition of GABA-A receptors in DIPG and their mechanism of action in DIPG cells will the choice of drugs used in a therapeutic approach targeting these ion

channels. The expression of these genes and the GABA-A subunit composition in DIPG is currently unknown.



Figure 2: The side view shows the structure of the GABA-A receptor-chloride channel complex and indicates the positions of the binding sites for GABA and some drugs that inhibit this channel. The Extracellular view gives a "top" view of the GABA-A receptor, illustrating the most common pentameric combination of  $\alpha$ 1,  $\beta$ 2 and  $\gamma$ 2 subunits (48).

Although a number of different experimental approaches have been used over the years, treatment is challenging due to the complex pharmacology and mechanisms of these types of receptors (45). Firstly, the agonist GABA binds to its two binding sites (as shown in Figure 2, side view), which is then followed by a conformational change that keeps the GABA in its binding site (39, 46). After this, further conformational changes lead to an opening of the ion channel pore that allow the chloride ions to move through (39, 46). Genetic mutations and structural alterations to the subunits of the GABA-A receptor could trigger disease and may contribute to treatment resistance (39, 46). Targeting these channels could lead to therapeutic targets. Ion channel subunit arrangement could pose an interesting and potentially impactful proposition. Currently, ion channel subunit arrangement is still thought to assembe in a fixed stoichiometric arrangement and this is due mostly to the functional responses to GABA (49, 50). With that in mind, this means that any combinations of subunits that do not possess the beta and alpha subunits would be scored as non-functional (49). These arrangements could still produce viable surface receptors for other ligands and have some kind of functional effect or act as a sort of sponge and prevent these ligands binding to functional receptors (49). This could lead to the possibility that other non-GABA binding configurations might also be functional (49). This is especially significant for ion channel identification and targeting in cancer therapy as all functional channels will likely need to be treated. Since GABA is an inhibitory neurotransmitter, GABA-A receptors mediate inhibition in the adult and foetal brain (51, 52). This inhibits nerve transmission and thereby reduces neural excitability (53). Very little is known about the structure, mechanism and interaction that is occurring at various channel conformations (51). Problems with their function can lead to a variety of disorders, which are mainly treated with allosteric modulators (52). The GABA-A receptors are some of the biggest target receptors for major classes of drugs including benzodiazepines, ethanol and general anaesthetics (54). Existing modulators have lacked specificity, so the focus of more recent research has been to develop more specific drugs.

### Ion channel expression in the healthy brain and DIPG

The expression and localisation of the different GABA-A receptor subunits is important since it could lead to a functional difference between receptors with different subunit composition. It is predicted that DIPG tumours originates from an oligodendrocyte lineage, and indeed the subunits of GABA-A receptors are predominantly expressed in the central nervous system (39, 46). It is important to note that the GABA-A receptor is also expressed throughout the rest of the body including the pancreas, gastrointestinal system, ovaries and breast for example. Some of the subunits have a very broad expression while others are more localised. GABA-A receptor subunit  $\alpha$ 6 for example is localised to

the cerebellum while the other alpha subunits are broadly expressed throughout the brain (46). The expression localisation as well as intensity of subunits could be very important as different drugs bind to the interfaces between different subunit arrangements.

My research project is focused on subunits  $\alpha$ 1-6 and  $\beta$ 1-3. This was based on the analysis of raw DIPG RNA-sequencing data, downloaded from the cBioPortal for Cancer Genomics (Accession: 10.24370/SD\_BHJXBDQK) by computational biologist Dr. Anya Jones (55). A main finding of the analyses conducted on this bioinformatic data concluded that the  $\alpha$ 1 and  $\alpha$ 6 subunits were not strongly expressed (55). According to the literature the  $\alpha$ 6 subunit is only expressed in the cerebellum (46, 56). Since DIPG tumours have a diffuse nature and are located close to the cerebellum it is plausible that DIPG tumours located in the cerebellum express the  $\alpha$ 6 subunits. A study that conducted RT-PCR analyses did not identify mRNA expression of either the  $\alpha$ 1 or  $\alpha$ 6, subunit mRNAs in oligodendrocyte progenitor cells (57). This would align closely with cBioPortal data and could produce interesting research in whether location of tumour or type of glial cell holds a higher priority of subunit expression.

Expression of these subunits can also vary during brain development. Most research on the expression of these subunits in the human brain has been conducted in the adult brain. However, GABA-A subunit expression is known to be regulated dependent on development (58). The  $\alpha 2$ ,  $\alpha 3$ ,  $\alpha 5$ , and  $\beta 3$  subunits are predominately present during early development (58), while the  $\alpha 1$ ,  $\alpha 4$ , and  $\beta 2$  subunits are seen in adult brain (58). These changes are due to GABA transitioning from being depolarizing to hyperpolarizing (58). Interestingly, the  $\alpha 5$  subunit is found mainly in the hippocampus in the brain (59, 60). In mice the lack of the  $\alpha 5$  subunit of the GABA-A receptor improves spatial learning and memory, indicating GABA-A activity modulates synaptic plasticity (59, 60). The expression of  $\alpha 5$  is of particular interest due to this reported role in plasticity and because DIPG tumours occur in the developing childhood brain.

# Preliminary Laboratory Analysis on GABA-A subunit expression in DIPG

Recent DIPG RNA-Sequencing data analysed by computational biologist Dr. Anya Jones has supported the value of ion channel research in DIPG (55). The analysis identified a large number of ion channels are expressed in DIPG tumours, and many of these are differentially expressed between DIPG and paired normal brain samples. Of particular note was the GABA chloride channel, with several GABA-A receptor genes being expressed in DIPG tumours. The findings showed that the subunits of the GABA-A receptor are differentially expressed in patient tumours. This is important to investigate as all of the alpha and beta subunits were expressed in both data sets. Figure 3 shows the preliminary RNA sequencing results of two data sets of GABA-A subunit expression in counts per million from which these results were drawn from (61). The figure also shows the averages, ranges and outliers of each subunit in counts per million Although this current research will study all subunits, the alpha 2,3,5 as well as beta 1 and 3 subunits were all strongly expressed and are of particular interest.



Figure 3: Preliminary RNA Sequencing Data in two data sets showing specific GABA subunit expression in counts per million. The figure shows the average count per million, ranges for each subunit and outliers (61).

### Ion channels in Cancers

Research has been conducted on acid sensing ion channels ASIC1 and ASIC3 (62, 63). It identified these ion channels by detecting transcripts of the *ACCN2* and *ACCN3* genes which code for ASIC1 and ASIC3 (62, 63). Western blotting has been used confirm the presence of these ion channels in different brain areas including glioblastoma cell lines (62, 64). The identification of *ACCN2* and *ACCN3* expression could improve survival of patients suffering from gliomas (62). This is important as it shows that a similar method including Western Blotting could also identify GABA-A subunit expression. If this is the case there is a possibility that GABA-A subunit expression could improve patient survival in patients suffering from DIPG tumours.

The cellular processes which drive cancer severity are cell proliferation, metastasis and apoptosis, and treatments typically aim to halt these processes. However, these pathways can also play important roles in physiology in a healthy body. Cells can either be at a non-dividing quiescence stage or proliferating (growing and dividing) in accordance with the cell cycle (65). Humans need continuous cell proliferation throughout their lives in most cell types and for development, maintenance and repair (66). Cells proliferate when needed, but also there are key checkpoints in place to trigger apoptosis when required (66). Apoptosis is the process of programmed cell death (67). The failure of this process and cells proliferating uncontrollably leads to cancer (66). Stopping this abhorrent proliferation in cancer is a key treatment strategy, and ion channels could be important in this process. Apoptosis is vital in normal cell turnover and typical development of the human body (67). Irregular apoptosis (either too much or too little) can lead to many types of cancer including DIPG (67). The ability to control cell apoptosis could be an ideal therapeutic target and is directly related to proliferation and metastasis in DIPG (67).

There is a large existing body of evidence on the contribution of ion channels to the growth of cancer and the malignancy of tumours (68, 69). However, this research has not been specific to DIPG, most research has studied ion channels in cancer overall (68). Membrane ion channels are essential for cell proliferation and they appear to play a large role in the development of cancer (68-70). The role of ion channels in brain cancer cells is an ongoing topic of research, and it is important to complete more studies on the primary tumour. There is still a lack of specific blockers for many of the ion channels related to cancer (68). One of the biggest goals at the moment is to identify drugs and therapies that inhibit or activate ion channels in brain cancer. By increasing this research, it should be possible to treat cancer by manipulating ion channel activity and provide an avenue to treatment (68).

Although ion channels can contribute to tumour growth through promoting proliferation, they can also be involved in apoptosis and necroptosis (71, 72). However, the precise role of ion channels in apoptosis is not well understood (71). The same channels could support regulated death on one hand, but could cause cancer development on the other (71). Two of the major pathways of apoptosis are the extrinsic and intrinsic pathways which are known to have occurred in tumour metastasis and could be largely influenced by chloride ion channels (71, 73). Overcoming cancer cells' resistance to apoptosis that could be mediated by ion channels has been one focus of tumour therapy (73). A great example of this are studies that show that Apo2L/TRAIL can induce apoptosis in cancer cells while not harming normal cells (74, 75). Apo2L/TRAIL is part of the TNF gene superfamily and is a ligand that induces apoptosis through engagement of death receptors (74, 75). Unfortunately, Apo2L/TRAIL treatment has failed to induce apoptosis in DIPG cells, which highlights that further research into the biology of DIPG is required.

Another key process in cancer is metastasis, whereby the disease spreads from a primary site to a different part of the body and it is important to look what impact ion channels have in this process. Data suggests that metastatic cancer cells adapt to treatment after exposure to a therapy agent such

as radiation (76). Whilst there is no published data regarding the role of ion channels in brain cancer cell metastasis, they have been shown to play a role in the metastasis of other types of cancers. For example, GABA-A receptor signalling was shown to play a role in the metastasis of colon cancer cells, and blocking this pathway with a GABA antagonist, Nembutal, significantly inhibited metastasis in *in vitro* cell proliferation assays (77). Therefore, blocking these ion channels in DIPG cells could have a similar effect and inhibit cancer metastasis.

Lastly, it is important to note that chloride ion channels and GABA-A receptors have been identified in numerous different cancer types including gastrointestinal, ovarian, breast, and pancreatic cancers (10, 78-80). GABA-A receptors and chloride ion channels are seen as biomarkers in these cancers (81). GABA can be measured through a blood test but specific receptors will need to be investigated via immunostaining of a tissue biopsy or fluorescent antibody assay. GABA-A receptors are seen to aid proliferation of the various cancers around our body, aid in metastasis, cancer progression, and apoptosis. The role of ion channels in cancer is an area of active research, and the current project will specifically examine the expression and role of GABA-A receptors in DIPG cells.

# Conclusion

This review summarised the existing research into DIPG, a highly aggressive glial brain tumour. The prognosis for most childhood brain cancers is poor but DIPG accounts for approximately 10% of all childhood central nervous system cancers and the median survival is less than one year. Despite the clinical trials, survival hasn't improved. This might be due to ion channels, which can be dysregulated in cancer and lead to proliferation, metastasis, and treatment resistance. With that in mind this review focused on a number of key points; the severity of the disease, its incredibly low overall survival rate, and the inability of research to improve this outcome over past decades showed the overarching significance of current research. The large impact biopsies and animal models have had on our diagnostic standards and protocols was also covered. Subsequently, the ineffectiveness of radiation has been the major issue facing DIPG research and while potential therapies such as

targeted therapy and histone modification therapies have been trialled, none have provided conclusive improvements in patient outcome. This led to the exploration of ion channel structure, function and the hypothesis that ion channels could be the source of the problem that research is currently facing. With the significance and usage of these channels in other cancer types and the similarities of previous research with unpublished ion channel data in DIPG there seems to be an area of potential research. GABA-A receptors in particular with their functions in normal brain physiology could hold potential answers for this line of research. GABA-A receptors have not been previously studied in DIPG and to identify their subunit expression in the disease would not only provide important novel research but could lead to the development of future therapeutic targets for DIPG.

More research is clearly needed to determine the expression and role of ion channels in DIPG/DMG, and whether they represent a novel therapeutic target. As such, my project aims to characterise GABA-A receptors in patient derived DIPG cell lines. The specific aims of this project are: 1) characterise the mRNA expression profile of the GABA family members *GABRA1, GABRA2, GABRA3, GABRA4, GABRA5, GABRA6, GABRB1, GABRB2* and *GABRB3* in DIPG patient derived cell lines; 2), investigate the protein expression of GABA ion channels in DIPG patient cells and tumour tissue samples;, and 3) determine the effects of targeting these channels on cellular characteristics such as viability and proliferation. I hypothesize that DIPG cells will express GABA receptor subunits and these may be contributing to their resistance to current therapies.

# **References:**

1. Warren KE. Diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: poised for progress. Front Oncol. 2012;2:205.

2. Makepeace L, Scoggins M, Mitrea B, Li Y, Edwards A, Tinkle CL, et al. MRI patterns of extrapontine lesion extension in diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas. AJNR Am. J. Neuroradiol. 2020.

3. Jansen MH, van Vuurden DG, Vandertop WP, Kaspers GJ. Diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas: a systematic update on clinical trials and biology. Cancer Treat Rev. 2012;38(1):27-35.

4. Smith MA, Seibel NL, Altekruse SF, Ries LAG, Melbert DL, O'Leary M, et al. Outcomes for children and adolescents with cancer: challenges for the twenty-first century. J. Clin. Oncol. 2010;28(15):2625-34.

5. Ballester LY, Wang Z, Shandilya S, Miettinen M, Burger PC, Eberhart CG, et al. Morphologic characteristics and immunohistochemical profile of diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas. Am J Surg Pathol. 2013;37(9):1357-64.

Puget S, Beccaria K, Blauwblomme T, Roujeau T, James S, Grill J, et al. Biopsy in a series of
 130 pediatric diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas. Childs Nerv Syst. 2015;31(10):1773-80.

7. Buczkowicz P, Bartels U, Bouffet E, Becher O, Hawkins C. Histopathological spectrum of paediatric diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: diagnostic and therapeutic implications. Acta Neuropathol. 2014;128(4):573-81.

Misuraca KL, Cordero FJ, Becher OJ. Pre-clinical models of diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma.
 Front Oncol. 2015;5:172.

9. Puget S, Blauwblomme T, Grill J. Is biopsy safe in children with newly diagnosed diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma? Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book. 2012:629-33.

10. Anderson KJ, Cormier RT, Scott PM. Role of ion channels in gastrointestinal cancer. World J Gastroenterol. 2019;25(38):5732-72.

Zhang X, Zhang Z. Oncohistone mutations in diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma. Trends Cancer.
 2019;5(12):799-808.

12. Lowe BR, Maxham LA, Hamey JJ, Wilkins MR, Partridge JF. Histone H3 mutations: an updated view of their role in chromatin deregulation and cancer. Cancers (Basel). 2019;11(5).

 Himes BT, Zhang L, Daniels DJ. Treatment strategies in diffuse midline gliomas with the H3K27M mutation: the role of convection-enhanced delivery in overcoming anatomic challenges.
 Front Oncol. 2019;9:31.

14. Mosaab A, El-Ayadi M, Khorshed EN, Amer N, Refaat A, El-Beltagy M, et al. Histone H3K27M mutation overrides histological grading in pediatric gliomas. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):8368.

15. Chi AS, Tarapore RS, Hall MD, Shonka N, Gardner S, Umemura Y, et al. Pediatric and adult H3 K27M-mutant diffuse midline glioma treated with the selective DRD2 antagonist ONC201. J Neurooncol. 2019;145(1):97-105.

16. Castel D, Kergrohen T, Tauziède-Espariat A, Mackay A, Ghermaoui S, Lechapt E, et al. Histone H3 wild-type DIPG/DMG overexpressing EZHIP extend the spectrum diffuse midline gliomas with PRC2 inhibition beyond H3-K27M mutation. Acta Neuropathol. 2020;139(6):1109-13.

17. Welby JP, Kaptzan T, Wohl A, Peterson TE, Raghunathan A, Brown DA, et al. Current murine models and new developments in H3K27M diffuse midline gliomas. Front Oncol. 2019;9:92.

18. Gurumurthy CB, Lloyd KCK. Generating mouse models for biomedical research: technological advances. Dis Model Mech. 2019;12(1).

19. Patel SK, Hartley RM, Wei X, Furnish R, Escobar-Riquelme F, Bear H, et al. Generation of diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma mouse models by brainstem-targeted in utero electroporation. Neuro Oncol. 2020;22(3):381-92.

Vanan MI, Eisenstat DD. DIPG in Children - What can we learn from the past? Front Oncol.
 2015;5:237.

21. Aziz-Bose R, Monje M. Diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: molecular landscape and emerging therapeutic targets. Curr Opin Oncol. 2019;31(6):522-30.

22. El-Khouly FE, Veldhuijzen van Zanten SEM, Santa-Maria Lopez V, Hendrikse NH, Kaspers GJL, Loizos G, et al. Diagnostics and treatment of diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: where do we stand? J Neurooncol. 2019;145(1):177-84.

23. Rechberger JS, Lu VM, Zhang L, Power EA, Daniels DJ. Clinical trials for diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: the current state of affairs. Childs Nerv Syst. 2020;36(1):39-46.

24. Cooney TM, Lubanszky E, Prasad R, Hawkins C, Mueller S. Diffuse midline glioma: review of epigenetics. J Neurooncol. 2020;150(1):27-34.

25. Molina MA, Codony-Servat J, Albanell J, Rojo F, Arribas J, Baselga J. Trastuzumab (herceptin), a humanized anti-Her2 receptor monoclonal antibody, inhibits basal and activated Her2 ectodomain cleavage in breast cancer cells. Cancer Res. 2001;61(12):4744-9.

26. Gupta SK, Kizilbash SH, Daniels DJ, Sarkaria JN. Editorial: Targeted therapies for glioblastoma: a critical appraisal. Front Oncol. 2019;9:1216.

27. Suter RK, Rodriguez-Blanco J, Ayad NG. Epigenetic pathways and plasticity in brain tumors. Neurobiol Dis. 2020;145:105060.

28. Ben Achour S, Pascual O. Glia: the many ways to modulate synaptic plasticity. Neurochem Int. 2010;57(4):440-5.

29. Morales La Madrid A, Hashizume R, Kieran MW. Future Clinical Trials in DIPG: Bringing epigenetics to the clinic. Front Oncol. 2015;5:148.

30. Alberts B JA, Lewis J, et al. . Ion channels and the electrical properties of membranes. 4 ed. New York: Garland Science; 2002.

Souweidane MM, Kramer K, Pandit-Taskar N, Zhou Z, Haque S, Zanzonico P, et al.
 Convection-enhanced delivery for diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: a single-centre, dose-escalation, phase 1 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(8):1040-50.

32. Lin GL, Wilson KM, Ceribelli M, Stanton BZ, Woo PJ, Kreimer S, et al. Therapeutic strategies for diffuse midline glioma from high-throughput combination drug screening. Sci Transl Med. 2019;11(519). 33. Wang Z, Xu C, Diplas BH, Moure CJ, Chen CJ, Chen LH, et al. Targeting mutant PPM1D sensitizes diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma cells to the PARP inhibitor olaparib. Mol Cancer Res. 2020;18(7):968-80.

34. Gallitto M, Lazarev S, Wasserman I, Stafford JM, Wolden SL, Terezakis SA, et al. Role of radiation therapy in the management of diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: a systematic review. Adv Radiat Oncol. 2019;4(3):520-31.

35. Vitanza NA, Monje M. Diffuse intrinsic pontine glioma: from diagnosis to next-generation clinical trials. Curr Treat Options Neurol. 2019;21(8):37.

36. Janjua MB, Ban VS, El Ahmadieh TY, Hwang SW, Samdani AF, Price AV, et al. Diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas: diagnostic approach and treatment strategies. J Clin Neurosci. 2020;72:15-9.

Hucho F, Weise C. Ligand-gated ion channels. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2001;40(17):3100-16.

38. Zhu S, Noviello CM, Teng J, Walsh RM, Jr., Kim JJ, Hibbs RE. Structure of a human synaptic GABA(A) receptor. Nature. 2018;559(7712):67-72.

39. Kasaragod VB, Schindelin H. Structure of heteropentameric GABA(A) receptors and receptoranchoring properties of gephyrin. Front Mol Neurosci. 2019;12:191.

40. Silbereis JC, Pochareddy S, Zhu Y, Li M, Sestan N. The cellular and molecular landscapes of the developing human central nervous system. Neuron. 2016;89(2):248-68.

41. Hofmann K, Rodriguez-Rodriguez R, Gaebler A, Casals N, Scheller A, Kuerschner L. Astrocytes and oligodendrocytes in grey and white matter regions of the brain metabolize fatty acids. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):10779.

42. Sun Y, Xu C, Pan C, Chen X, Geng Y, Wu Y, et al. Diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas exhibit cell biological and molecular signatures of fetal hindbrain-derived neural progenitor cells. Neurosci Bull. 2019;35(2):216-24.

43. Loveson KF, Fillmore HL. Intersection of brain development and paediatric diffuse midline gliomas: potential role of microenvironment in tumour growth. Brain Sci. 2018;8(11).

Laug D, Glasgow SM, Deneen B. A glial blueprint for gliomagenesis. Nat Rev Neurosci.
2018;19(7):393-403.

45. Chua HC, Chebib M. GABA(A) Receptors and the diversity in their structure and pharmacology. Adv Pharmacol. 2017;79:1-34.

46. Sigel E, Steinmann ME. Structure, function, and modulation of GABA(A) receptors. J Biol Chem. 2012;287(48):40224-31.

47. Collingridge GL, Olsen RW, Peters J, Spedding M. A nomenclature for ligand-gated ion channels. Neuropharmacology. 2009;56(1):2-5.

48. Clarks C. Overview of CNS neurotransmitters. Tulane University. TMedWeb; 2019 [cited 2021
12/08/2021]. Available from:

https://tmedweb.tulane.edu/pharmwiki/doku.php/overview\_of\_cns\_neurotransmitters.

49. Fleck MW, Thomson JL, Hough LB. Histamine-gated ion channels in mammals? Biochem Pharmacol. 2012;83(9):1127-35.

50. Botzolakis EJ, Gurba KN, Lagrange AH, Feng HJ, Stanic AK, Hu N, et al. Comparison of  $\gamma$ aminobutyric acid, type A (GABAA), receptor  $\alpha\beta\gamma$  and  $\alpha\beta\delta$  expression using flow cytometry and electrophysiology: Evidence for alternative subunit stoichiometries and arrangements. J Biol Chem. 2016;291(39):20440-61.

51. Michałowski MA, Kraszewski S, Mozrzymas JW. Binding site opening by loop C shift and chloride ion-pore interaction in the GABA(A) receptor model. Phys Chem Chem Phys.

2017;19(21):13664-78.

52. Maleeva G, Wutz D, Rustler K, Nin-Hill A, Rovira C, Petukhova E, et al. A photoswitchable GABA receptor channel blocker. Br J Pharmacol. 2019;176(15):2661-77.

53. Allen MJ, Sabir S, Sharma S. GABA receptor. StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing

Copyright © 2021, StatPearls Publishing LLC.; 2021.

54. Scott S, Aricescu AR. A structural perspective on GABA(A) receptor pharmacology. Curr Opin Struct Biol. 2019;54:189-97.

55. Raw DIPG RNA-sequencing data [Internet]. Children's Brain Tumor Network. 2021.

56. Nusser Z, Sieghart W, Stephenson FA, Somogyi P. The alpha 6 subunit of the GABAA receptor is concentrated in both inhibitory and excitatory synapses on cerebellar granule cells. J Neurosci. 1996;16(1):103-14.

57. Williamson AV, Mellor JR, Grant AL, Randall AD. Properties of GABA(A) receptors in cultured rat oligodendrocyte progenitor cells. Neuropharmacology. 1998;37(7):859-73.

58. Barker JS, Hines RM. Regulation of GABA(A) receptor subunit expression in substance use disorders. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(12).

59. Voglis G, Tavernarakis N. The role of synaptic ion channels in synaptic plasticity. EMBO Rep. 2006;7(11):1104-10.

60. Collinson N, Kuenzi FM, Jarolimek W, Maubach KA, Cothliff R, Sur C, et al. Enhanced learning and memory and altered GABAergic synaptic transmission in mice lacking the alpha 5 subunit of the GABAA receptor. J Neurosci. 2002;22(13):5572-80.

61. Jones A. Unpublished raw RNA-sequencing analysis [Graph ]. In press 2021.

62. Tian Y, Bresenitz P, Reska A, El Moussaoui L, Beier CP, Gründer S. Glioblastoma cancer stem cell lines express functional acid sensing ion channels ASIC1a and ASIC3. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):13674.

63. Mata X, Ducasse A, Vaiman A, Diribarne M, Fraud AS, Guérin G. Genomic structure,

polymorphism and expression of ACCN1 and ACCN3 genes in the horse. Anim Genet. 2010;41 Suppl 2:138-44.

64. Kim DY, Kovacs DM. Surface trafficking of sodium channels in cells and in hippocampal slices. Methods Mol Biol. 2011;793:351-61.

65. Oshima J, Campisi J. Fundamentals of cell proliferation: control of the cell cycle. J Dairy Sci. 1991;74(8):2778-87.

66. Evan GI, Vousden KH. Proliferation, cell cycle and apoptosis in cancer. Nature.

2001;411(6835):342-8.

67. Elmore S. Apoptosis: a review of programmed cell death. Toxicol Pathol. 2007;35(4):495-516.

68. Kunzelmann K. Ion channels and cancer. J Membr Biol. 2005;205(3):159-73.

69. Bortner CD, Cidlowski JA. The role of apoptotic volume decrease and ionic homeostasis in the activation and repression of apoptosis. Pflugers Arch. 2004;448(3):313-8.

 Schwab A, Wulf A, Schulz C, Kessler W, Nechyporuk-Zloy V, Römer M, et al. Subcellular distribution of calcium-sensitive potassium channels (IK1) in migrating cells. J Cell Physiol.
 2006;206(1):86-94.

71. Kunzelmann K. Ion channels in regulated cell death. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2016;73(11-12):2387-403.

72. Coma M, Vicente R, Busquets S, Carbó N, Tamkun MM, López-Soriano FJ, et al. Impaired voltage-gated K+ channel expression in brain during experimental cancer cachexia. FEBS Lett. 2003;536(1-3):45-50.

Cidlowski CDBaJA. Ion channels and apoptosis in cancer. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci.
 2014; 369(1638).

74. Ashkenazi A, Pai RC, Fong S, Leung S, Lawrence DA, Marsters SA, et al. Safety and antitumor activity of recombinant soluble Apo2 ligand. J Clin Invest. 1999;104(2):155-62.

75. Kelley SK, Ashkenazi A. Targeting death receptors in cancer with Apo2L/TRAIL. Curr Opin Pharmacol. 2004;4(4):333-9.

76. Klumpp L, Sezgin EC, Eckert F, Huber SM. Ion channels in brain metastasis. Int J Mol Sci.2016;17(9).

77. Thaker PH, Yokoi K, Jennings NB, Li Y, Rebhun RB, Rousseau DL, Jr., et al. Inhibition of experimental colon cancer metastasis by the GABA-receptor agonist nembutal. Cancer Biol Ther. 2005;4(7):753-8.

78. Frede J, Fraser SP, Oskay-Özcelik G, Hong Y, Ioana Braicu E, Sehouli J, et al. Ovarian cancer: ion channel and aquaporin expression as novel targets of clinical potential. Eur J Cancer.

2013;49(10):2331-44.

79. Ko JH, Ko EA, Gu W, Lim I, Bang H, Zhou T. Expression profiling of ion channel genes predicts clinical outcome in breast cancer. Mol Cancer. 2013;12(1):106.

80. Takehara A, Hosokawa M, Eguchi H, Ohigashi H, Ishikawa O, Nakamura Y, et al. Gammaaminobutyric acid (GABA) stimulates pancreatic cancer growth through overexpressing GABAA receptor pi subunit. Cancer Res. 2007;67(20):9704-12.

Lastraioli E, Iorio J, Arcangeli A. Ion channel expression as promising cancer biomarker.
 Biochim Biophys Acta. 2015;1848(10 Pt B):2685-702.